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Spring 2016 

Working for Lochmaben 

 

90 years of Golf in Lochmaben 

             
President Hal McGhie drives off at the 15th                    The approach to the new 15th green 

*Celebrating the refurbishment of holes 15 and 16 
 

           
President Hal McGhie cuts the cake                                  

*Celebrating the 90th Anniversary of Lochmaben Golf Club 
(See page 12) 

                                  
The Initiative is very grateful for the continuing support of 

The Lochmaben Community Council 
Contact us on the Website at www.lochmaben.org.uk, by phone to 01387 810094(Chairman) 

Or 07762326711 (Vice-Chairman), or in writing. Correspondence should be clearly marked for the 
Initiative and left at the Town Hall. 

http://www.lochmaben.org.uk/
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New Bird Hide   
Thanks to Roy Thorburn for all the work he did to construct the splendid new hide.  
 
Lochmaben Castle Update 
Further to the information in the last Newsletter, a presentationΣ Ψ[ƻŎƘƳŀōŜƴ /ŀǎǘƭŜΣ ǘƘŜ CǳǘǳǊŜΩΣ was 
given and well received at the recent AGM of the Castle Loch Lochmaben Community Trust by Adrian 
Cox, an archaeologist with Historic Environment Scotland. We may see ŀ ǇƻǎǎƛōƭŜ ŀǊŎƘŀŜƻƭƻƎƛŎŀƭ ΨŘƛƎΩ 
at the site. Watch this space! 

 
Congratulations to Lawson McLean who was naƳŜŘ Ψ±ƻƭǳƴǘŜŜǊ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ¸ŜŀǊΩ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ 
recent Annandale and Eskdale Sports Award ceremony. A well-known face in 
Lochmaben where he now lives and is a regular dog-walker, Lawson is a long-term 
member and ex-captain of Lockerbie Golf Club. He has been coaching golf in schools 
and at his Club for many years and in 2015 coached over 500 schoolchildren. A well-
deserved award! 
 

Lochmaben Primary 3 pupil Emma Jardine sacrificed eight inches of her lovely golden hair to a good 
cause recently. Her mum, Susan, decided thŀǘ 9ƳƳŀΩǎ ƘŀƛǊ ƴŜŜŘŜŘ ŎǳǘǘƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ ŘƛǎŎǳǎǎŜŘ ǿƛǘƘ ƘŜǊ 
daughter doing it for charity. They chose the Little Princess Trust to benefit from this generosity. They 
use human hair to make hair pieces and wigs for children who have lost theirs through chemotherapy 
treatment for cancer. Emma also asked for sponsorship for the event and she raised the fantastic sum 
of £400 for the trust. This kind hearted little girl really deserves our praise for such a splendid effort.  
Well done, Emma!                                                              Anyone else out there who could do the same? 
 
The chairs in Lochmaben Town Hall Chamber Room have been restored to their original condition 
recently by a local retired professional furniture restorer. They were showing signs of serious 
deterioration and the Community Council decided to have them refurbished at its cost. Hopefully, they 
will last for a few more generations to come. 
 
It is often said that young offenders should be doing something to pay back the community for their 
misdemeanours. Well this is happening in our area soon and we will be able to see for ourselves the 
reǎǳƭǘǎΦ aŀƴȅ ΨŎƭƻǎŜŘΩ ŎŜƳŜǘŜǊƛŜǎΣ including Lochmaben Old Cemetery, will have the grass cut by 
these youngsters three times over the summer period. Although these graveyards are no longer used 
for burials, they are still the last resting place for many local residents and are visited by descendants 
and also researchers into family history. So it is surely important that they be reasonably well 
maintained for such visitors as a mark of respect for our forebears. 
 
The Friends of Lochmaben Hospital annual Art Exhibition will take place on Friday 29th and Saturday 
30th April in the Church Hall from 10 am to 4 pm each day. Admission is £1 and includes tea/coffee 
and biscuits. About 30 local and talented artists exhibit their work in various forms and mediums as 
well as photographs, and all to a high standard, and are certainly well worth viewing. Local nursery 
children will also have a display of their paintings and drawings.  Commission from sales of the items 
will raise funds to buy amenities for the patients of Lochmaben Hospital. 
 
A reminder that ALL dogs must now be chipped for identification. The law came into force recently 
and fines will be imposed for non-compliance. Local vets can carry out this service for a small charge. 
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Annandale Sailing Club 2016 
.ŜǾŜǊƭŜȅ ²ƛƭƪƛƴǎƻƴΣ {ŜŎǊŜǘŀǊȅΣ ǿǊƛǘŜǎΧΧΧΧΦΦ 
The 2016 sailing season has started and the dinghies are back on Castle Loch on 
Sundays. We are starting our new season with a bang, making some improvements to 
the inside of the clubhouse to make it even better for new and existing members. This 

year we are celebrating our 60th year and we will be having some rather special celebrations during 
the summer to celebrate this landmark in our history.  We are having a social on 20th August to 
celebrate and if you want to join us we'd love to see you - everyone is welcome! 
We had a pretty exciting winter too! Especially for our junior members.  
In November, Rebecca Coles won "Young volunteer of the Year" at the Dumfries and Galloway life 
awards and followed this up in January with "RYA Scotland Young person of the ¸ŜŀǊέ award. Both 
were awarded to her for her work with the young members of the club in the "Oppie group" that she 
started at our club.  To mark how successful the group actually is, one of the members of the group, 
Anna Miller, picked up Stewartry Sports Council "Newcomer to Sport Award 2015" at an award 
ceremony in Castle Douglas in November.   The Oppie group is especially for youngsters starting out in 
sailing from age 7-11 and meets weekly during the season. Further information can be found by 
contacting Rebecca Coles through Rear Commodore Helen Coles, who can be contacted through the 
Annandale Sailing Club Website. 
Dates for the diary: 
Open day - 8th May from 12 pm - come and have a joyride with us and find out more! 
 Tuesday Supported Practice sessions - Tuesday evenings from 3rd May to 30th August at 7pm- for 
those who are starting out or just honing their skills. 
Social Sailing Sundays 5th June & 3rd July - come and sail with us - try a new boat - bring a picnic and 
have a fun day. You can sail with us twice before you need to become a member of the club and 
membership starts from only £36.00 per year! 
Information about any of our events can be found by visiting our website or contacting the secretary 
through the committee pages,        www.annansail.co.uk  
 or on Facebook        www.facebook.com/AnnandaleSailingClub 
We would love to see you soon!  
 
Lochmaben Bridge Club  
 Lochmaben Bridge Club closed for the season on 28th March and will reopen on Monday 3rd 
October. This is a very friendly and popular club and plays social bridge in the Golf Club 
each Monday throughout the winter. Lockerbie Bridge Club meets on a Wednesday in the Queens 
Hotel and plays throughout the year. The summer season starts on 27th April and is informal, with 
the slightly more serious winter season starting in mid-September. Anyone wanting more details 
about either club should phone Ian Stewart on 01387 810394. 
 
Craft Group 
A new Craft Group, meeting on alternate Mondays in the Church Hall, would welcome new members. 
Meetings take place between 2-4 pm.  
Would you like to join us? 
You are welcome to join in the friendly chat, work on your own crafts and perhaps get ideas from  
other members.There are occasional visits from demonstrators with a variety of skills. 
For more information, contact Barbara Aitken 01387 810740 or Alayne Smith   01387 810396  
Next meeting will be on Monday, 18th April, then every 2 weeks. 
 (Enter the Church Hall by the Side Entrance.) 

http://www.facebook.com/AnnandaleSailingClub
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Lochmaben Art Group 
The Art Group is meeting in the Portacabin on Fridays.    10am to 12noon. No experience required.    
Charge is £3.00 per session. All welcome. 
Contact Anne Johnston on 01387 810257 
 
Lochmaben Bowling Club 
The club will re-open for season 2016 on Saturday April 16 at 1.30pm for 2.00pm. New members will 
be made very welcome. 
Enquiries: - Hazel Sloan, Secretary, 01387 811830            or: - Ian Vidler, 01387 811839 
 
Lochmaben Friendship (over 60s) 
Mary Ross ǿǊƛǘŜǎΧΧΧΧ 
Our 2016 programme began with our usual Festive Lunch on 13th January in the 
Kings Arms Hotel, Lockerbie, which was much enjoyed by all. 
On 3rd February, our Speaker was Dawn Haggerty who spoke about planning for  
Later life. This also involved donations instead of a table top sale which raised over £200. 
Well done Ladies! 
On 2nd March, we had a hands on demonstration by Ann Hornell from the Crazy Daisy 
Crafts shop in Moffat. We had to make a paper flower, some more successfully than 
Others, but it was a lot of fun!  The  Maura's Trophy Competition for the prettiest scarf was 
won by Violet Sinclair, 2nd was Joan Hunter and 3rd Ann Kirkpatrick.  
On 13th March, 34 members and friends went to the Buccleuch Centre at Langholm  
to see ΨSunshine on LeithΩ performed by the Langholm Operatic Society. As usual,  
this was an excellent show. We had a lovely meal at the Douglas Hotel afterwards.  
On 6th April, we had our annual Guest Day in the Church Hall with guests  
from Cumberland Street Day Centre, Hightae and Dalton Golden Years. Ian Warner entertained on his 
accordion. 
On 8th May we have our AGM. We are also having John White from the Over 50's 
Forum to give a talk.  
On 8th June, we have our annual outing. This year we are going to the Factory Outlet 
Shop at Cumnock then on to Dumfries House followed by High Tea at the Lochside  
Hotel. 
We have a break during July and August and resume on 7th September. Meetings are 
held on the 1st Wednesday of the month in the Portacabin. Old and new members 
will be made very welcome.  For more details and any further information,  
please contact Mary Ross, President, on 01387 810256. Our Group is for over 60s. 
 
Lochmaben Church Guild 
Myra Turnbull, ConvenorΣ ǿǊƛǘŜǎΧΧΧΧΦΦ 
We held a very successful soup and sandwich lunch in February and thanks to everyone's generosity 
raised the excellent sum of £600. This money will be sent to the two charities we are supporting this 
session. 
On Friday 20th May, 2016, at 7.30pm, we are hosting Dumfries Male Voice Choir in concert in the 
church, solely to raise much needed funds for the church itself. I'm sure we can count on your 
enthusiastic support for what will be a highly entertaining evening. Tickets will be widely available 
nearer the time. 
Check ww.lochmabenchurchofscotland.org.uk for programme details or phone 01387 811981. 

*Want to have a good Spring Clear-out? ¢ƘŜǊŜΩǎ ŀ Car boot/Garage Sale taking place on Sunday 15th 
May throughout Lockerbie, Hightae and Lochmaben.        WATCH OUT FOR POSTERS for details. 

http://ww.lochmabenchurchofscotland.org.uk/
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Pickleball in Lockerbie and Lochmaben 
Why not come along and try the American game of Pickleball? A mix of Tennis, Badminton and Table 

Tennis, it is suitable for all age groups and abilities 
and very easy to learn. Whilst we do have a few 
annual competitions, most weeks we play for fun 
and exercise. In Lockerbie we have sessions in the 
Town Hall on a Tuesday and a Thursday, from 6-
30 to 8-30pm. We have another session during the 
day from 2-00pm. In Lochmaben we have one 
session in the Community centre round by the 
Primary School,  
Fridays from 6-30 to 8-00pm. 
Why not come along and try Pickleball?  

As I said, all ages from 8 to 80 are welcome!  Contact me, Colin Howe, on 
01387 810009 if you need more details. 
 
S4Fun 
Over the course of the last 6 months, S4Fun members have had much joy and pleasure singing many 
new songs learned with Jenny Agnew and Lynn Kirton. Thank you to both ladies! 
We have also enjoyed entertaining different groups:- 
 On Sunday, 13 th December, we took part in the Lockerbie & District Rotary Annual Christmas 
Concert; on Thursday, 17 th December, we sang at The Lochmaben Senior CiǘƛȊŜƴǎΩ [ǳƴŎƘ ŀƴŘΣ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ 
afternoon, at Lochmaben Community Hospital; on December 21 st, we held our own Christmas 
/ŜƭŜōǊŀǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ {ƻƴƎǎΩ hǇŜƴ 9ǾŜƴƛƴƎ ǿƛǘƘ ƭƛƎƘǘ ǊŜŦǊŜǎƘƳŜƴǘǎ ǿƘƛŎƘ ǇǊƻǾŜŘ ǘƻ ōŜ ŀ ǾŜǊȅ ƘŀǇǇȅ ŜǾŜƴƛƴƎ 
of music which was enjoyed by all. 
If you have never been to one of our Open Evenings, why not come along with your friends and 
family to our next one, on Monday 30 th May at 7.30pm ( and yes, with light refreshments!)? You 
might be pleasantly surprised and encouraged to join us for our next session, which starts on 
Monday, August 29 th, 7.30pm to 8.45pm in the Church Hall. (Please use the side door to the left of 
ǘƘŜ ōǳƛƭŘƛƴƎΦύ ¢ƘŜ ŦƛǊǎǘ ǎŜǎǎƛƻƴ ƛǎ ǎǘƛƭƭ ŦǊŜŜΣ ǘƘŜǊŜŀŦǘŜǊ ϻмΦрлΦ !ǎ WŜƴƴȅ ǎŀƛŘ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ƭŀǎǘ ǊŜǇƻǊǘΣ Ψ²Ŝ 
welcome anyone who likes the ideŀ ƻŦ ǎƛƴƎƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ōƭǳŜǎ ŀǿŀȅΦΩ /ƻƳŜ ŀƭƻƴƎ ŀƴŘ ŜȄǇŜǊƛŜƴŎŜ ǘƘŜ ΨC99[ 
Dhh5Ω ŦŀŎǘƻǊΗ 
Further information, if required, from Jenny Agnew on 01387 811632  
                                                                 or Sheila Wade on 01387 810791 
Session dates for spring/summer 2016  

Mondays April  11 th; 18 th; 25th 

Monday May 2nd No S4Fun 

Mondays May 9 th; 16 th; 23rd 

Monday       Last evening May Open Evening 30 th     Look out for posters 

Monday       Starts again August 29 th 

 
 
Lochmaben Tennis Club  
Lochmaben Tennis Club is looking forward to a summer of good weather and even better tennis. 
Come along and enjoy our popular social tennis sessions. 
 Over 50's group 1-3pm Tuesdays. Tea and tennis sessions 1-2pm Thursdays. 
Junior Coaching Tues and Thurs after school. Junior club night Thurs 6-7pm.  
Mixed Doubles Sessions Sunday 10.30 - 12.30pm 
All welcome.  Membership forms available from Costcutter, Post Office and Community Centre 
Contact Pat Burnett 01387 811558 or Mary Park 01387 810627 for further details 



6 
 

Health and Social Care Integration ςupdate by Howard Baisden, Chairman, Lochmaben & District 
Initiative. 

Readers may know that the Scottish Government are in the process of integrating Health and Social 
Care provision across Scotland. So far as Annandale and Eskdale are concerned a Health and Social 
Care Locality Plan has been produced and there have been a number of public consultation meetings 
held. This is against a background of increasing problems with the provision of Health and Social Care 
Services. For example, we are all living longer and needing more care, referrals to social workers are 
increasing each year. The number of people suffering from dementia is likely to double in 20 years, 
and money available is reducing because of increased demand on services. The primary care NHS 
prescription drugs budget for Dumfries and Galloway is enormous (£7 million has been allocated this 
year with a projected overspend of a further £1.8 million) and there are difficulties recruiting and 
retaining GPs in rural areas. These factors, along with others, require a new partnership between 
communities and Health and Social Services in order to give resilience and support to the community.  

There were two meetings held in the Church Hall in Lochmaben about this integration as it affects our 
part of the Annan valley. They were held on the 8th January and the 5th March and were well 
attended, lively meetings, originally organised by Dr Ann Shukman. On each occasion Jill Osborne (3rd 
Sector) and Elaine Lamont (NHS) attended, as well as residents of Lochmaben, Templand and the 
Royal Four Towns, At the meeting on 5th March, Darren Bryan (Health Improvement NHS- ǘƘƛǎ ŀǊŜŀΩǎ 
Link Worker) also attended. Elaine Lamont stressed that it was important that people were consulted 
about their wishes when it came to individual care pathways, and that active support for service 
ǳǎŜǊǎΩ independence, choice, and control were essential. Jill Osborne indicated that the 3rd Sector 
could help to find funding to support or train volunteer groups or individuals in the community to take 
on some responsibility for roles in the new integrated system. Amongst the suggestions put forward 
ōȅ ǇŜƻǇƭŜ ŀǘǘŜƴŘƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎ ǿŜǊŜ ǘƘŜ ƴŜŜŘ ŦƻǊ ŀ άƘǳōέ, or drop-in centre (whether it be Town 
Hall, Library, Community Centre, or Portacabin) as a point where the support network could be 
accessed. Consideration was also given to establishing a group of people, similar to those who had 
interviewed people for the Lochmaben Voices project, who could, with appropriate training, interview 
people about their needs in their own homes. This Newsletter was considered as a possible vehicle for 
letting people know how they could access the system. A leaflet could also be produced listing groups 
and social networks who coulŘ ƻŦŦŜǊ ŀǎǎƛǎǘŀƴŎŜΣ ǘƻ ōŜ ŀǾŀƛƭŀōƭŜ ŀǘ ŀ άƘǳōέ, or circulated with this 
Newsletter. It was felt that a widely publicised single point of reference, either an email address or a 
ǇƘƻƴŜ ƴǳƳōŜǊΣ ǿŀǎ ŜǎǎŜƴǘƛŀƭ ǎƻ ǘƘŀǘ ƛƴŦƻǊƳŀǘƛƻƴ ŀōƻǳǘ ŀ ǇŜǊǎƻƴΩǎ ƴŜŜŘǎ ŎƻǳƭŘ ōŜ appropriately 
directed and help tailored to that individual. 
Health and Social Care Integration formally started on 1 st April. The authorities are now working on 
how to deliver the commitments made in the Locality Plan. Darren Bryan (see above) has been asked 
to make contact with people/groups who are interested in working together in the community to take 
forward local care planning. 
 
Watch this space! 
 
Lochmaben Royal Burgh Pipe Band 
Alan Hope, Pipe Major, ǿǊƛǘŜǎΧΧΧΧΦ 
The band have been practising very hard over the long winter months in preparation for the new 
season, which is fast approaching. In the winter months, the band learns new material, and then it is 
all pieced together with the drum corps to give it a full band sound. Once all the new material has 
been memorised by every player then it is played over and over in order to fine tune and get all 
players playing together as one. We have made a great start this year which has seen the band 
holding its annual Scottish Night at the Community Centre on Saturday 19 th March. The night was 
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well supported and we would like to thank all those who came along to listen to the band performing 
the new material. We were delighted to have the amazing Cellar Rats Six Hands band playing on the 
night as well. On Saturday 26 th March the band travelled to Sanquhar to take part in the Ayrshire, 
Dumfries and Galloway branch Solo and Band championships. There were a large number of our 
young players taking part in the Solo contests which saw Owen Muir take first place in the juvenile 
open contest with Callum Bertram second and Amy Ritchie third, all of them pipers with the band. 
Mark McRobert was first in the juvenile drumming and Iain Dalgliesh was second. Cheyanne Nelson 
was second in the adult tenor contest and leading drummer Norrie Thomson was third in the adult 
solo drumming. This was a magnificent achievement for the players and for the band. 
The band then competed against bands from Ayrshire and the south of Glasgow area in the indoor 
band contest playing their medley set. We finished second in the grade 3 contest and first in the grade 
2 contest where we were first for piping and first for drumming and crowned Ayrshire, Dumfries and 
Galloway Branch Indoor Champions, 2016. 
The band continue to practise every Tuesday and Thursday with an additional Sunday practice each 
month in preparation for the outdoor season which will see the band travelling to Gourock on Sunday 
8 th May. This will then be followed by trips to Dunbar, Paisley and Belfast in May and June. The band 
will also be taking part in the Dumfries Guid Nychburris parades, Lochmaben Gala and Annan Riding 
of the Marches.  July will see the band return to Paisley for another competition and then on to 
Dumbarton.  In August, with a trip to North Berwick, the band will prepare for the World Pipe Band 
Championships at Glasgow Green. 
During the summer months the band will hopefully have good weather so we can practise outside on 
practice nights. Please come along and listen.  
 
The Royal Four Towns 
The Residents run a varied programme of friendly Activities and Events in their Hall at Hightae.  
New Members and Visitors will be made very welcome. 

Mondays evenings 1st in Month, Sept to April {²L ό{ŎƻǘǘƛǎƘ ²ƻƳŜƴΩǎ LƴǎǘƛǘǳǘŜύ ώǿŀǎ 
SWRI] 

Tuesdays afternoons  
afternoon  
evenings 

2 meetings in each month 
3rd in month 
Each week 

Craft Group 
Golden Years 
Scot. Country Dancing 

Wednesdays mornings 
early 
evenings 

Each week 
Each week 

IƛƎƘǘŀŜ !ǊǘƛǎǘǎΩ ǇŀƛƴǘƛƴƎ ǎŜǎǎƛƻƴǎ 
Tai Chi  

Thursdays mornings 
evenings 

Each week 
Each week 

Under 5s Group 
Old Tyme Dancing 

Fridays mornings Last of each month (except 
Dec.) 

Coffee Morning and 
Book Exchange 

In addition:- 

*In support of HALL FUNDS, there are Dances in March and September, a popular CRAFT FAIR in 
October and other Events 
*In addition to TALKS and DEMONSTRATIONS, the WRI and GOLDEN YEARS organise visits to places of 
interest 
*The HIGHTAE ARTISTS hold EXHIBITIONS 
*The Annual SHOW and GALA is held in the second week of August 
*An ACT OF REMEMBRANCE followed by Refreshments is held on Remembrance Sunday 
*A FAMILY SOCIAL EVENING marks the switching on of the Christmas Lights  

For more detailed information on Activities and Events please contact the Booking Secretary, Teresa, 
on 01387 810702 
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Is this Quercus Oak the oldest tree in LochƳŀōŜƴΚ ό9ȄŎŜǇǘ ǘƘŀǘ ƛǘ ƛǎƴΩǘ ǊŜŀƭƭȅ ƛƴ [ƻŎƘƳŀōŜƴΦύ  A 
familiar sight to walkers and cyclists, it stands on what was the Halleaths Estate, the centre point of 
which was the building below. 

 
 
Now demolished, Halleaths House was a splendid residence, and where it once stood can still be 
easily identified.  Of the original estate, the Walled Garden, the Home Farm, the West Lodge, the 
Stables and several other buildings remain, as does the fencing on a long narrow field running north 
which was once used to exercise horses kept there. The officers in the camp established in the area 
during World War 2 were billeted in this grand building. If anyone has information/photographs 
about the camp, please contact the Website or a member of the Initiative. 
 N.B. Lochmaben Walk 5Σ ΨIŀƭƭŜŀǘƘǎ ϧ wƛǾŜǊ !ƴƴŀƴΩ όŎƻǇƛŜǎ ŀǾŀƛƭŀōƭŜ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ [ƛōǊŀǊȅύ ǘŀƪŜǎ ȅƻǳ ŀǊƻǳƴŘ 
this interesting area. 
 

b9²{ΧΧΦb9²{ΧΧ 
Readers are reminded that elections to the Scottish Parliament take place on Thursday 5th 
May at various polling stations in the aǊŜŀΦ ¢Ƙƛǎ ƛǎ ŀƴ ƛƳǇƻǊǘŀƴǘ ǇŀǊǘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ŎƻǳƴǘǊȅΩǎ 

democratic process, hard fought for and bravely defended in various wars and conflicts over the 
years. Please exercise your democratic duty and vote for whichever candidate you prefer. 
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What do YOU think? 
We are all being encouraged these days to exercise more and to adopt a healthier lifestyle. An idea 
has been suggested to the Initiative to set up a Trim Track where we could all exercise outside on 
different pieces of equipment and at times of our own choosing. The picture illustrates the idea. 

 
 
5ƻ ȅƻǳ ǘƘƛƴƪ ƛǘ ǿƻǳƭŘ ōŜ ŀƴ ƛŘŜŀ ǿƻǊǘƘ ŦƻƭƭƻǿƛƴƎ ǳǇΚ  ²ŜΩŘ ƴŜŜŘ ǘƻ ŀǇǇƭȅ ŦƻǊ ŦǳƴŘƛƴƎΣ ŀ ǾŜƴǳŜ ŜǘŎΦΣ 
but if there was a lot of interest it might prove to be worthwhile. 
Please text YES or NO to 07778220463 or post your response YES or NO on the Community 
Facebook page or simply sign the sheet in the Library to let us know what you think. Before we 
ŎƻǳƭŘ ƎŜǘ ŦǳƴŘƛƴƎ ǿŜΩŘ ƘŀǾŜ ǘƻ ǎƘƻǿ ǘƘŜǊŜ ǿŀǎ ŀ ƎǊŜŀǘ ŘŜŀƭ ƻŦ ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ ƛŘŜŀΦ 
 
Lochmaben Action Group  
Helen MiddletonΣ {ŜŎǊŜǘŀǊȅΣ ǿǊƛǘŜǎΧΧΧ 
The Action Group is on the look-out for a new Treasurer. This is an important position, without which 
the Committee could not carry on. The Action Group meets once a month in the Portacabin and 
arranges the renting out of the premises, well used at present by a variety of Groups. Could someone 
volunteer to help? Lots of help will be available to the person taking over. 
The Lunch Club is looking for helpers with the Thursday Lunches. This popular get-together of senior 
citizens is a weekly club with a happy atmosphere and you would be made most welcome. 
Can you help either appeal? If so contact Helen on 01387 810926 or any committee member. 
 

 
b9²{ΧΦΦb9²{ΧΦΦ 
It is often thought that apprenticeships for young people are a thing of the past. Nothing, 
however, could be further from the truth, as local roofing tile company Russell Roof Tiles has 

proved. They recently took on two young lads, one from Dumfries and one from Lockerbie, to train at 
their premises at Halleaths near Lochmaben. 
In their two sites, the other at Burton-on-Trent, Russell Roof Tiles have 50 young people on their 
books as trainees, 11 of them under 25. Managing director, Andrew Hayward, is a firm believer in 
nurturing talent in his workforce thereby enhancing the companȅΩǎ ŀǎǎŜǘǎΦ IŜ ǿŜƴǘ ƻƴ ǘƻ ǎŀȅ ǘƘŀǘ 
there is a huge skillsΩ gap in manufacturing, especially in the construction sector and it is vital to find 
and encourage young people who they can train and help to shape the future of the business. This 
particular company, formerly the Annandale Tile Company, employs many local people and hence is 
important to the economy of Lochmaben and district. 
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Castle Loch Lochmaben Community Trust Update 
Darren Flint, Project Officer ǿǊƛǘŜǎΧΧΧΧΧΧ 

¸ƻǳ ŘƻƴΩǘ ƴŜŜŘ ƳŜ ǘƻ ǘŜƭƭ ȅƻǳ ǘƘŀǘ 
was certainly a damp winter.  From 
November through to early 
February the area was repeatedly 
hit by storms and torrential 
downpours leading to the 
footpaths around the loch being 
impassable for much of the time. 
LΩƳ ǇƭŜŀǎŜŘ ǘƻ ǎŀȅ ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘŜ ǿŀǘŜǊǎ 
have now subsided, Lochfield 
Cottage is all cleaned up and the 3-
mile circuit path now repaired and 
open (if a little muddy in patches). 
 
The early signs of spring are now 
putting on a show. The chiffchaff is 
singing and sand martins feeding 

over the loch following their long migration back from Africa. The willow trees are full of catkins, 
white violets in bloom near the castle and bright yellow marsh marigold on the loch water fringes. All 
of these provide valuable nectar for those insects emerging hungry from the long winter hibernation. 
hƴ ǿŀǊƳ !ǇǊƛƭ Řŀȅǎ ƭƻƻƪ ƻǳǘ ŦƻǊ ǇŜŀŎƻŎƪ ŀƴŘ ǘƻǊǘƻƛǎŜǎƘŜƭƭ ōǳǘǘŜǊŦƭƛŜǎ ŀƴŘ ƭŀǊƎŜ ǉǳŜŜƴ ōŜŜǎΦ Lǘ ŎŀƴΩǘ ōŜ 
long before we see the first orange tip butterflies flying through the woods and across the grassland. 
The males look exactly as the name suggests, with bright orange markings on their wing tips. 
 

Volunteers: 
!ƭƭ ǘƘŜ ǿƻǊƪ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ¢Ǌǳǎǘ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ƴŜǾŜǊ ŜƴŘƛƴƎ Ψǘƻ ŘƻΩ ƭƛǎǘ 
of tasks around the site rely on the hard work and kind 
ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘ ƻŦ Ƴŀƴȅ ǾƻƭǳƴǘŜŜǊǎΦ ²Ŝ ŎƻǳƭŘƴΩǘ ŀŎƘƛŜǾŜ ŀƭƭ ǘƘat 
we do without this large network of people. This includes 
those who beaver away behind the scenes doing the 
admin and funding bids, the many people who turn out in 
all weathers to litter pick, fix the potholes and maintain 
the paths, those that bake cakes to keep the workers well 
fed and the kind people who regularly make a financial 
donation. December and January volunteering was 
focused on the flood damage clear up. We cleaned 

through Lochfield Cottage and removed mountains of flood debris covering the footpaths ς not once, 
not twice, but three times in quick succession.  
 
Up and coming events: 
Friday, 6 th May: Bat Talk & Walk: Come and enjoy an introduction to the bats of Castle Loch with 
this nocturnal walk led by local bat expert, Freda Seddon. Be sure to wear suitable outdoor clothing. 
Start at Lochfield Cottage: 8.15pm 
Saturday, 28th May: Painting Competition: Spend a day around the loch painting its views, wildlife or 
ǎƻƳŜǘƘƛƴƎ ǳǇ ŎƭƻǎŜΦ /ŀǘŜƎƻǊƛŜǎΥ ¦ƴŘŜǊ мнΩǎ - Free, 12-16 - £2, Professional/amateur adults - £5. 10-
3pm, judging by 4pm. The registration forms will soon be available on the website. 
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Media & awards: 
We always receive lots of welcome support from the local media including the Annandale Herald, DG 
Standard and D&G Life Magazine. Back in November 2015 we were also the lucky recipients of the 
prestigious RSPB Nature of Scotland best Community Initiative award. 
The year ahead: 
Following on from all the questionnaires undertaken last year about the possible uses for Lochfield 
Cottage, we are now working with Potters Architects in Dumfries to look at creating a small visitor 
centre and educational space. We also have a chance to complete the last piece of the footpath 
jigsaw, with the extension of the current footpath along the edge of Castle Mains wood, which will 
mean people no longer have to walk along the verge of the Dalton road. All of this will take a lot of 
planning and funding, which is currently being explored. 
 
Ways to support - www.castleloch.org.uk/getting-involved 

¶ Join the Castle Loch Lochmaben Community Trust - it is free to join and the more members we 
have the stronger our applications will be for securing funds for projects and maintenance. 
Forms are on our website or pick one up at the Post Office. 

¶ If you are able to financially support the work we do, we have a Regular Giving or one-off 
donations scheme. 

¶ Virgin Money Giving is a great way to raise sponsorship money for the work at Castle Loch. If 
you are doing any sponsored activities and would like to donate please see our website for 
further information. 

¶ We have an Amazon Wish list of bits and pieces we need ς just search for Castle Loch under 
the Wish list on the Amazon website 

¶ Buy our branded clothing ς this makes for an unusual Christmas present and order forms are 
available online or from the Post Office. 

¶ Come along and volunteer ς we meet at Lochfield Cottage, next to the A709 car park, on the 

¶  1 st Saturday and 3 rd Thursday each month between 10am and 1pm. If you have an email 
address, I can add you to my regular volunteersΩ update, which outlines up and coming tasks. 
Also we are looking for people to help out on the day of the sponsored walk as safety 
marshals. 

Once again a big thank you to everyone for your continued support and I look forward to seeing you 
around the loch sometime soon. If you happen to be passing Lochfield Cottage, do pop in and say 
hello. 
Or drop me a line on darrenflint@castleloch.org.uk 
 
Lochmaben Youth Group 
As reported in the last Newsletter, due to cuts in Council Funding for Youth Workers, there is, regrettably, 
now no Youth Group operating in Lochmaben. It seems it is down to the community to take it on. If you are 
interested in helping out by giving up 1 or 2 hours per month as a volunteer, your involvement would be 
greatly appreciated. The Initiative would also like to hear from anyone operating a Community Group 
willing to involve youngsters in worthwhile projects and in providing them with positive experiences.  
Please contact Kenelma McCrae at mccrae1982@hotmail.co.uk.  

 
b9²{ΧΧΧΦb9²{ΧΧΦ       
Readers are invited to inspect a mock up of a single bed room unit as it will be installed in 
the new DGRI hospital when it opens in a year or two.  Somewhat controversially, all 344 

rooms in the new facility will be single occupancy with the hope for a benefit in infection reduction, 
privacy and less noise disturbance.  Located on the ground floor of DGRI close to the main dining 
room, the mock up will be open to the public every Tuesday and Wednesday during April and May 
between 1 pm and 2 pm and again from 6 pm till 7.30 pm. 

mailto:mccrae1982@hotmail.co.uk
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[ƻŎƘƳŀōŜƴ {ŎƻǘǘƛǎƘ ²ƻƳŜƴΩǎ LƴǎǘƛǘǳǘŜ ό{²Lύ                            Motto : "For Facts, Fun and Friendshipέ 

SUBSCRIPTION: Membership: £20.00      Visitor: £2.00 per visit (MUST join after 2 visits) Meet on the 
second Tuesday of the month at 7.30 pm in the Church Hall 

Congratulations to Lochmaben Golf Club 

Michael Dickie, Secretary, ǿǊƛǘŜǎΧΧΦΦ 
This year is a very special year for the club as it is celebrating its 90 th Anniversary.   The original nine 
hole course was built on land rented from local farmer Andrew Tweedie of Castlehill Farm.  Five times 
Open Champion James Braid designed the course which was established in 1926. 
In the early days the thirty members had the added hazard of sheep grazing on the course. Over the 
years, the club has purchased land and the course has gone from a 9 hole to an 18 hole course, with a 
membership of around 600. On the 9 th April this year, a further course extension was officially 
opened by Club president Hal McGhie who made the first drive on the extended 15 th and 16 th holes.  
He was accompanied by Club Captains Ray Allbrooke and his daughter Deborah Bodell (the LadiesΩ 
Captain) and Junior Captain Callan Harkness (see front cover). During the day members took part in a 
team competition and in the afternoon there was a special competition for our youngsters. The day 
was a huge success, being blessed with both terrific weather and a full entry. The fun competition 
was for club members and invited guests from local clubs.  

 
 
The winning local team on the day were Jimmy Lennox (2), Liam Graham (3), Stuart Furfey (4) and 
5ŀǾƛŘ CǳǊŦŜȅ όрύ ǿƛǘƘ /ƭǳō /ŀǇǘŀƛƴ wŀȅ !ƭƭōǊƻƻƪŜ όмύ ŀƴŘ [ŀŘƛŜǎΩ /ŀǇǘŀƛƴ 5ŜōōƛŜ .ƻŘŜƭƭ όсύΦ ¢ƘŜ 
winning away team were from Sanquhar. 
 

In the clubhouse there was a display of 
photographs, press cuttings and videos detailing 
ǘƘŜ ŎƭǳōΩǎ ƘƛǎǘƻǊȅΦ In the evening the President cut 
this magnificent anniversary cake followed by a 
social evening which was enjoyed by all. 
 
 
 
*New members are always welcome and 
youngsters will receive tuition from our volunteer 
coaches Maitland Pollock and Jimmy Lennox.  For 
details of membership contact Secretary, Michael 
Dickie. 


